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CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . The Policy Committee shall come to order. This is the regular
meeting of 3 October, 2012. Present is the Vice-Chairman, Mr. Carroll; and Members Baisa -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --good morning--Couch -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Good morning, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --Mateo and Pontanilla. The Chair excuses.. .Ms. Cochran is here so thank you.
And the Chair will excuse Mr. Victorino and Mr. White. This morning we do have testimony,
Members, regarding items on the agenda. So when your name is called, please come forward to
the podium. State your name if you are representing an organization, we ask that you share that
with us. You have three minutes to give your testimony. We shall assist you with a lighting
system that will monitor your time. And when you see the red light blinking, that means please
stop. And then stay there in case Members have a question for you on your testimony. So, this
morning, we'll start with Jeny Ramos Bissell.
. • .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . .

MS. BISSELL: Good morning, Honorable Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll and Honorable Council
members of the County as well as friends and families in the audience. I sincerely appreciate
and would like to thank you for the time and the opportunity to be with you all this morning. My
name is Jeny Ramos Bissell; I live in South Maui and work in Central Maui. I am a registered
nurse for the State of Hawaii Department of Health in the Family Health Services Division of the
Maui District Health Office. I have been blessed to serve our citizens and our communities for
about 30 years in the healthcare industry in Maui County, our state, and the continental U.S. in
public health, hospitals private and public, schools and community-based settings. Alcohol by
itself is not such a bad thing. It has its benefits as long as it is consumed in small and moderate
amounts at the right time, the right place, the right environment and the right people. However,
misuse of alcohol can be fatal, result in severe injury, acute and chronic illness and costly to our
society, our communities, our people and our future generations. Who, what, when, why and
how is alcohol misuse a problem? Fetal alcohol spectrum disorders are the leading cause of
preventable intellectual disabilities in the United States; responsible for behavioral, mental and
learning disabilities found in children. In 2010, there were 1,810 live births in Maui County of
which half were unplanned. In these pregnancies, although some mothers stopped drinking as
soon as they were.. .knew they were pregnant, the fetuses were already exposed. In Maui
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County, approximately 55 percent of the women reported alcohol use and 30 percent at binge
drinking three months prior to pregnancy which increases the risk of giving birth to a newborn
prenatally exposed to alcohol during the first trimester. Alcohol use during the last trimester of
pregnancy among those with live births in Maui County, in 2010, was approximately 9 percent.
Fetal alcohol spectrum disorders is 100 percent preventable if alcohol is not consumed during
pregnancies. Babies will not be born with this disease and that an estimated 40,000 newborns
are affected by this disease in the United States each year. FASD are more common than autism
and its effects last a lifetime. Tragic health, social and economic problems result from the use of
alcohol by youth. Underage drinking is a causal factor in a host of serious and socioeconomic
problems including homicide, suicide, traumatic injury, drowning, burns, violent property crime,
high-risk sex, fetal alcohol spectrum disorders, alcohol poisoning and need for treatment for
alcohol abuse and dependence. In 2010, underage drinking cost the citizens in Hawaii
$0.3 billion with $159 million to pain and suffering, $59 million to medical costs and $86 million
to work lost. Cost by problems per year, in 2010, are 109 3 million to youth violence,
$69.9 million youth traffic crashes, $19 3 million to high-risk sex ages 14 to 20, 28 million to
youth property crime, 23.1 million youth injury, 2 9 million to alcohol poisoning and psychoses
and 8.6 million fetal alcohol spectrum disorder among mothers 15 to 20 and 42 6 million to
youth alcohol treatment. Are adolescents more...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Bissell, you need to stop your testimony.
MS. BISSELL: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If you have that, and you wish to share what you have.. .you're reading from, you
know, we'll be able to share that with the Members.
MS. BISSELL: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We already have it?
MS. BISSELL: Yes. Thank you so much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Any questions for the lady, the gentlewoman, on her testimony,
Members? Having none, Ms. Bissell, thank you so much for your presence this morning.
MS. BISSELL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Next we have Bruce Anderson who'll be testifying on Item 4(2).
MR. ANDERSON: Good morning, Council members. My name is Bruce Anderson, and I am Complex
Area Superintendent for the Central Maui public schools. And, you know, I'm here to testify
on...in behalf of support of the package that you're considering today, you know, regarding
using funding to provide education in the area of, you know, alcohol abuse. And, you know, I'm
not gonna give you any statistics or anything, but I do.. .I've been working with kids for over
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30 years and, you know, we have drinking we have alcohol, we have drug problems in schools
as does society. You know, any school is a reflection of the society around it. And, you know,
we see these problems, sometimes they're in school and sometimes they're out of school. We
see issues having to do with parents, we see issues having to do with students. And, you know,
like I said earlier, it's all a reflection of everything. And what we find is that whenever we're
trying to attack a problem, you know, especially if it happens at school, there's a couple ways of
doing it. You know, we have a disciplinary...we have disciplinary guidelines which are called
Chapter 19; but we also have in the area, we're moving more towards providing some treatment
activities. In the area of drug abuse, if students get caught at school with drugs, we have an act
called Act 205 which require.. .which we.. .what we can do is, is we suspend a child for certain
amount of time, we require them to go out and get a drug screen. And if they get the drug
screening and they participate in the activities that are recommended at this drug screening and
treatment plan, we allow them to come back to school early because our mission at the DOE is to
provide, you know, free and appropriate public education. So, you know, any effort in the area
of education, you know, we're pretty good at the punishment part, but the part that we all need to
improve on is the education and the treatment of our offenders. So, you know, any effort on
anybody's part, County Council, you know, Department of Education, is very much appreciated
by our DOE because, you know, as we look at it, we're all dealing with the same people. You
know, these are our kids, these are our families, you know, these are our citizens so, you know,
I'd just like to put my support and the support of the Maui District Office in any effort that goes
towards treatment and education because it goes along. You know, it does help all of us, all of
our kids, all of our families, and these are all our people. So thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Anderson. Any questions for the gentleman on his testimony,
Members? Thank you for being here this morning.
MR. ANDERSON: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Next, we have Donna "Kupono" Lucero.
MS. LUCERO: Aloha kakahiaka kakou.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. LUCERO: My name is Donna "Kupono" Lucero, and I strongly support County
Communication 11-33, Policy Item 4(2) to approve including in the 2013 Maui County
Legislative Package a State bill authorizing County Liquor Commissions to provide funding for
alcohol abuse treatment and prevention. I'm a certified substance abuse counselor and a certified
fetal alcohol spectrum disorders trainer. I currently work at Malama Family Recovery Center
which is a gender-specific treatment facility for women and women who are pregnant. I have
witnessed firsthand the detrimental effects of substance-exposed babies and the emotional,
mental and physical stress that experienced by the mothers and their families. Some of these
babies may need lifelong care and support. According to the 2000-2008 Hawaii Pregnancy Risk
Assessment and Monitoring System report, in the State of Hawaii, an estimated 18.7 percent
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females reported binge drinking prior to pregnancy. Maui County residents reported
20.8 percent which is a higher estimate than the state average. In the State of Hawaii, an
estimated 2.7 percent reported drug use during pregnancy. Maui County residents reported
3.9 percent which is also a higher estimate. In addition, the childbearing age is between 18 and
44 years; however, the Center on the Family reported that teen pregnancy rate in 2009 for Maui
County was 62.7 percent among our teens ages 15 to 19. These studies show the importance for
alcohol and drug prevention education and treatment. Our current social service programs need
additional funding and support to address this issue. Thanks to the HMSA Foundation, Malama
received a portion to re-establish the Baby S.A.F.E. Program which provides outreach services to
women who are pregnant who may need or may not have access to safe and appropriate care.
Originally, this program was funded by the State; but three years ago, it was eliminated due to
State budget cuts. Treatment and prevention works. For example, one woman who was abused
as a child, later engages in a relationship where there is domestic violence. The children were
placed with non-familial foster guardians and both parents are incarcerated. Through the
criminal justice system, she came to Malama where she focused on healing from her trauma and
was able to reunify with her children. Today, she is clean and sober, working fulltime, and
volunteers, sharing her story with others in the community and comes to Malama to support
other women. Although and awesome story, can you also imagine the cost to our community
through Child Welfare Services, DHS, the judiciary system, treatment and other social agencies.
Many people turn their lives around, however, and we still struggle to provide for these much
needed alcohol prevention education and treatment services. Through this resolution, you will
help to improve the health of our mothers and give our children and families a healthier start at
life. Mahalo for having this opportunity to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for sharing your thoughts with us this morning, Ms. Lucero. Any
questions for the lady on testimony she shared with us? Thank you very much for your
testimony this morning, we appreciate it. Next, we have Kelly Takushi, Jr., and Mr. Takushi will
also speak on the same subject.
MR. TAKUSHI: Hi, my name is Kelly and I'm a student at Maui High, I'm a senior. And I'm also...I
work with MEO; I'm a youth participant, and I'm with the underage drinking prevention
program. And it's a, in my opinion, a really good program because when I first heard about it, it
was in my sophomore health class. And we acted out scenarios of being the jury and kinda like
the lawyers I guess where you had to defend our client and then we had to.. .and then there were
students who played the I guess the.. .oh well, anyway, but it was really eye opening because it
shows really what happens. And it was an overall, amazing learning experience because being
teens, we kinda just tend to focus on school and, you know, the beach and what's going on this
weekend. So it was not only an eye-opening experience for me, but it was also for my
classmates. And I would like to see it continued on even though I'm not gonna be in school after
I graduate, but it's gonna be nice because I have a younger brother and sister. And I would love
for them to know about this because having family members that do use alcohol around us, it
would be great to inform not only my younger brother and sister about this, but other...like my
friends' younger siblings and maybe them on what underage drinking does to not only our bodies
but our minds and then, therefore, our actions because of what we've done from drinking
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alcohol. So these.. .having these programs in schools, not only in Maui High but all of the public
schools, would be very informative and very worthwhile. And, although, it may take a while for
it to actually make a difference or it to have any traction, it will make a difference because it will
open eyes. And I'd just like to thank you for considering my testimony.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for being here this morning. Any questions for the
gentleman? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, thank you very much, Chair. And thank you very much, Kelly, for
being here this morning. It's important to us to hear from the youth. You know, you folks are the
ones that we're so concerned about 'cause we warma make sure that if we're gonna make things
better, we have to start with people before they get on this track because it's so much easier. But
we heard some statistics, you know, alarming statistics about how many young people are
involved with alcohol. Do you think those statistics are accurate?
MR. TAKUSHI: Definitely, yes. I mean, I'm not trying to be the negative, but I mean I see it at school.
Kids bring alcohol in water bottles and, you know, they...especially
. the, like, vodka. It...since
it's clear and it looks like water, you know, they bring it in bottles so it looks like you're just
drinking water. And it...there are a lot of incidents at school where students are caught drinking
and it's.. .it not only makes the school look bad, it kinda gives the students.. .it gives the other
students a bad rep because it makes it kinda like, seem like, oh, all the students at Maui High do
that so you know that's not a good school, or all the students at King K do that. So I think if it
is...it...I'm sure that.. .that I think the statistics are accurate because it is a very big problem not
only with drinking, but also with smoking. And prevention programs and, like, treatment
programs are worthwhile; 'cause not only do I volunteer with MEO, I volunteer with REAL, the
youth movement against the big tobacco companies. And it's amazing, like, what the big
companies do to get new users. So I think informative programs like the underage drinking
prevention program coming to all the schools kinda opens all of us teens' minds to what
really...what we're really dealing with.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you so much. I appreciate it. Thanks for being here.
MR. TAKUSHI: Thank you. You're welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Mr. Takushi? Mr. Takushi, you are a unique individual so
I'm gonna ask you some questions.
MR. TAKUSHI: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And I appreciate you taking the time to be here. So couple things, you know,
government can assist and ask the people to pay taxes to pay for programs -MR. TAKUSHI: Yeah.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --that you're supporting, you know, this morning. But it's interesting because I
don't hear where the role of the family and parents play on you to prevent you from making bad
choices. So how do you feel about that component? Because that is something you control in
your own house.
MR. TAKUSHI: Yeah, it is.
CHAIR HOKAMA: What your parents do, you know. You influence your parents.
MR. TAKUSHI: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, so...
MR. TAKUSHI: I mean family, like how you were saying, it is a very big role. But if...like, having
parents that support you is wonderful because whatever your dreams or aspirations are, they will
support you. And they'll not only help with the good, but they'll help you stay away from the
negative. And family does play a very big role, and what we teens make a decision on.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. TAKUSHI: But it gets to a certain point where parents can only say so much, and then it's up to
the teens. Because from what my parents tell me, they support me 100 percent with whatever I
do; but ultimately, they always tell me is that it's your decision and it's your choice on what you
warma do with the rest of your life because you're not gonna have mom and dad by you all the
time to hold your hand and walk you through the big decisions that you have to make after you
become an adult. Like, they'll be there to help you, but ultimately the choice is ours because it's
our life. So parents do make a big decision, but it's only up to a certain point, in my opinion,
because after that point, it's our decision what we choose to do with our lives because I see it
as -CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. TAKUSHI: --that parents.. .our parents have helped influenced us and try to keep us on the right
track and it's our job to keep ourselves on that track.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You have also a lot of influence over peers so where do you think your peers
getting all this alcohol from since we all know they cannot legally purchase it?
MR. TAKUSHI: Sadly to say, it's from parents. It's there Like, I'll go to uncles and aunties' houses
and then they'll have it right there in the fridge. It's sifting on the shelf in the fridge, six pack.
And it's there and it's more.. .sometimes more than a six pack. But, you know, so it's a lot of the
times it's already there, it's not that they're getting someone to purchase it for them; although,
sometimes that is the case. It's, most of the time, already provided for them.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So they stealing from their own family?
MR. TAKUSHI: Yeah. And that I mean...
CHAIR HOKAMA: So let's call it what it is, it's stealing.
MR. TAKUSHI: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: They're thieves, okay.
MR. TAKUSHI: Yeah. But I mean it's sad to say, but it's true. And as much as being a teen and I'd like
to not call my friends "thieves", but I mean I'm not saying that any of them are, but I mean it's
still the idea.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well, you know, reality is reality. But, Mr. Takushi, one last question. You know,
you're a senior and this program is about education. In your experience, even it's only 18 years
or so, where do you think we should start education with alcohol? High school level,
intermediate, upper elementary, where do you think is the best impact to help young people?
MR. TAKUSHI: I think it should is.. .to help.. .the best impact that we can make as an.. .as the older
ones, is.. .as soon as they start learning about it. As soon as their friends start telling them about,
oh, this is this or this is what this does. So definitely I would think in the fifth to eighth grade
level it should start. More or less the fifth or sixth grade because that's when all the elementary
schools funnel together into one big group and everybody's telling everybody else about, you
know, what they've, you know, just...they're just talking about it or and then what they see.
Because, as.. .at that age, we're observant, we're very observant of what our parents do and what
of our older siblings or older cousins do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh. So about intermediate school level -MR. TAKUSHI: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --you believe would be one good place to look at -MR. TAKUSHI: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --for starting education on alcohol and other drugs?
MR. TAKUSHI: Yes, and then continue it from there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh. Well thank you. I mean we appreciate that 'cause, you know, you're the
one that in the trenches dealing with these issues daily -MR. TAKUSHI: Yeah.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: --so, you know, we appreciate the comments you gave us to our questions. Any
other questions for the gentleman?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, hold on. I mean we.. .all of a sudden we have plenty questions for.. .too bad
you cannot get paid by the question. Ms. Cochran and then Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And good morning. Thank you, Kelly, for being
here. I applaud you for your courageousness in stepping up and saying what you're saying. And
just curious about peer pressure and how you deal with that and what's your, you know, mana'o
on how to.. .how do you address it and how's that helped you?
MR. TAKUSHI: Well I address peer pressure like whenever my friends talk about using drugs or
drinking alcohol, whether it be the upfront and, try it, try it, try it or the more of the subtle kinda
like, oh yeah it's, you know, it's alright, it's pretty fun or, you know, or whatever, you know,
whatever they say to that piques your curiosity and makes you kinda like, oh well, if they're
saying that's.. .so I wonder what would happen if I try it. Dealing with peer pressure is, for me,
is mental strength. Is knowing about and taking all of what I've learned about alcohol and
tobacco and drugs in general, and using that to my best advantage so that when my friends do
talk to me about, oh, this is, you know, we're gonna have, you know, like a rave or something, I
know that...I mean I listen to them, I don't ignore them because that's, you know, it's quite rude,
you know, to just ignore your friends to kinda blow 'em off, and I'm not that kind of person. So
I do listen to them, but I don't let it pique my curiosity.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh.
MR. TAKUSHI: I kinda just let it go in one ear and out the other ear because I know, for myself, that's
not the road I warma go down. And in order for me to be successful later on in life, that's not the
kinda lifestyle I warma get into now.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Uh-huh, very good.
MR. TAKUSHI: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Well thank you so much for being here and sharing. That's very
refreshing to see, such a young man already kinda get it. So thank you and spread the word.
MR. TAKUSHI: I will. I appreciate you having me here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Pontanilla?
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Kelly, for being here this morning. And
I like the way you respond to the questions that are asked of you. And I'm so happy when you
said that, you know, we should start at the intermediate school level, although, there are younger
age in the elementary school. And maybe, you know, for a fact that in elementary school,
parents are more involved. And then when they come into intermediate school and high school,
they kinda tend to not attend, you know—like I was growing up—PTA and meetings.
MR. TAKUSHI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So, you know, that continuation from elementary to intermediate
and high school, parent involvement is very key, in my opinion. What do you think?
MR. TAKUSHI: Well definitely as like I noticed that the support level I guess, it kind of goes from a
school level to, like, a parent-child level. Like, I noticed as I was going through elementary
school, my parents would be, you know, take me to all the meetings, you know, they'd go to all
the parent-teacher conferences; and then once I got into intermediate school, it became less of the
involvement between.. .or the relationship between my parents and the school and became of my
parents and myself because they see it as it's.. .well what.. .how my parents treat it as, it's kind of
giving me an independence so it's, you're getting older so you need to learn how to be
responsible for yourself and, you know, all your jobs that you're supposed to do, all schoolwork,
all your homework. So I don't think it's how much, it's that I think parents are giving their
children that independence, that feeling of independence. Because as we get older, we don't
want our parents hovering over us, you know, just like, oh, did you do this, or did you do that, do
we need to talk to your teachers? So it kind of gives us a feeling of, oh, we can do it. You know,
our parents trust us enough, we're not in elementary school anymore, and we can do it. So it
definitely changes from the.. .like a triangle of.. .from parent, student, school to just, like, a
two-way street of parent and student. And then that allows for more freedom between the parent
and the student because we can take that independence our parents have given us and then use it
in...whether a good way or a bad way. So I think it's definitely in a good thing like that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Your response is, you know, mindboggling because
it's something like empowerment. Your parents empower you to do the right things growing up.
So thank you for your response.
MR. TAKUSHI: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And thank you, Chair, sorry I'm late and I apologize. And I'm
sorry I missed your opening comments -MR. TAKUSHI: That's alright.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --but I wanted to ask you of your family, are...where...how many
siblings do you have?
MR. TAKUSHI: I am the oldest out of three. I have a younger sister who is in sixth grade and I have a
younger brother who is in second grade.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, so would you not agree that I think what happens with
parents, too, that what you just said, as the older one gets into the.. .you fall back into the
younger ones to help them come along, right?
MR. TAKUSHI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I think._ 'cause I had two sons and when the older one got to
a certain point, I fell back with the little one -MR. TAKUSHI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --to help him along. I think parents have a natural tendency to fall
back in that respect. And I think I agree with your statement, we try to trust you when you're
12 and 13. And I always tell parents, probably the best time to be around you is in your high
school years 'cause that's when you need us the most.
MR. TAKUSHI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Even though you tell us many times, go away, don't bother, you
shame for your parents to be next to you, but that's when you really need us the most, is that
true?
MR. TAKUSHI: It is.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. So thank you for being here. I think you'll do very well.
MR. TAKUSHI: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And I...thank you very much for your comments, I do appreciate
it. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Just one last quick question to sum this up. You know, we're.. .what
we're trying to do here today is to find a funding source to take care of the kind of programs that
we.. .1 think we all agree are really important to help everybody succeed and deal with this devil.
Let me ask you, if you had not had the home you had.. .you have, and you.. .you were raised in a
kinda different situation where maybe your parents weren't so involved and maybe they
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themselves are alcohol abusers or whatever, do you think that the program provides enough
support and education and input to help you stay on the straight and narrow?
MR. TAKUSHI: It does, definitely, because when I go to MEO or when I go to REAL, the people there
become like your family. They become your support group even though when you go home, you
don't have that support group. And I consider myself lucky to have such a wonderful support
group as my parents, but I think for someone who comes from a totally different background as I
would, yes, they would have a hard time to stay on the straight and narrow and do what is good,
but I think having these programs and having the wonderful people that are in charge of these
programs and kinda allowing them to be part of your life, it definitely changes.. .it
becomes.. .they become like family as I said before. So it's, you know, if like your parents are
alcohol abusers and then you go to MEO, and then you could have another mom there. Like,
let's say you connect with somebody so that, you know, that people there become like your
family, like, your stand-in family for when your family's not around.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So they give you the strength so when you go back, you have that?
MR. TAKUSHI: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Okay, thank you very much.
MR. TAKUSHI: No problem.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You should've written one paper on this, you could've gotten around three credits.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: A plus.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for being here.
MR. TAKUSHI: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You've shared some good information with us, and we thank you for your
presence.
MR. TAKUSHI: I appreciate all of you being here and allowing me to speak and getting...allowing me
to share my knowledge with all of you. So I appreciate that, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well this is civic participation at its best so we appreciate you doing this, this
morning.
MR. TAKUSHI: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'd like to call up Geoff Kirkland, please. Tough act to follow.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: That's what I was thinking.
MR. KIRKLAND: That's exactly what I was gonna say. In the future, I'll know to sign up before Kelly
arrives. My name is Geoff Kirkland, I'm the Program Director at Aloha House Outpatient
Services. And just listening to Kelly, he has renewed my faith in our youth, certainly. And I
hope that one day he is on this side of the barrier as I'm sure he will be. In my ten years of
experience, I've witnessed firsthand the effects of drug and alcohol on our clients who are also
our neighbors, our family members. I worked for seven years at MCCC in a new custody
program funded by the County, by the way. And then for the last three years, I've worked on the
outside since I've been released. I only have one statistic for you folks. CASA from Columbia
University periodically conducts studies. The most recent one lists how much each state spends
as opposed to how much they spend on drug and alcohol.. .the wreckage of.. .thereof. Hawaii
spends the second lowest out of the 50 states. We spend 5 percent on prevention and treatment
of the total cost to the State in medical, judiciary, incarceration, welfare, et cetera, et cetera,
et cetera. You folks know. The programs that we have at the outpatient facility are based on the
placement criteria from the American Society of Addiction Medicine. Now, basically, there are
three levels. There's an early intervention, there's an outpatient, and then there's residential.
Unfortunately, not many of the early intervention programs are funded by anybody. They're
certainly not covered by medical insurance, they're not covered by our state funders, they're not
covered by anybody so there is a gap. Of course there's no treatment, there's early intervention
which is an alcohol and drug education program . . . (clears throat) . . . excuse me, which seems
to be what this resolution would target. The next level of care like I mentioned is outpatient
residential; we have sufficient funding, but we could always use more. But that gap, we have
none in the early intervention particularly with folks that come to us from the Drivers Education
Division. You folks know, you read in The Maui News, the DUI sentencing. You see the long
list of folks, you see their sentence of mediocre fine, and then oftentimes 14 hours of education
and a substance abuse assessment. The 14 hours I guess is covered by the State, but oftentimes
the substance abuse assessment will recommend a level of care that currently does not exist on
Maui so then these people are forced to go to the next level of care. If they have no medical
insurance, they cannot and therefore we.. .you see... I've seen people in the DUI sentencing, I've
seen the same people again six months later. Now obviously, like Mr. Hokama said, it's a
personal choice. But who knows, that if there was an intervention, perhaps they wouldn't be. So
that the next time we read The Maui News, we don't read about the four kids killed up Makawao,
we don't see people getting killed on the Pali, we don't see the double fatality on the motorcycles
up there at the junction, Kihei junction. So I would urge you folks to support this resolution.
And thank you for the opportunity to speak before you folks this morning.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kirkland. Members, questions for the gentleman? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. And thank you, Mr. Kirkland. I...and it
is.. .hard act to follow, but that's okay you did well.
MR. KIRKLAND: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: My question to you is, you're saying that in the overall scheme of
things, the State of Hawaii spends 5 percent of its.. .of the monies that allocated for this entire
judiciary and everything else for prevention purposes only?
MR. KIRKLAND: Well, actually, if you had the total damage that's done by drug and alcohol -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh now, okay, yeah.
MR. KIRKLAND: --in the State of Hawaii, we actually spend on prevention, 5 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So when you talking total damage, you're talking people getting
killed and sued, the whole.. .1 mean the whole gamut of whatever is related?
MR. KIRKLAND: In medical, welfare, judiciary, incarceration, et cetera, et cetera, et cetera.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So what are.. .give me an example. California, what would a state
like California...what percentage would they be spending?
MR. KIRKLAND: I can't quite remember, but California I seem to recall ranked up about 10 to 15 in
the list.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ten to fifteen?
MR. KIRKLAND: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And that would be on the high side?
MR. KIRKLAND: --on the rank. Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: On the high side?
MR. KIRKLAND: Yes. And down the bottom was, you know, the traditional states that always seem to
linger down the bottom of the socioeconomic.. .Hawaii, Missouri, Mississippi -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that's...
MR. KIRKLAND: --Puerto Rico. So we're down there.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: In that group?
MR. KIRKLAND: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so...
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MR. KIRKLAND: Which we often are in many of those tables.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So you think something like this would be a big asset to be able to
put more money towards the, quote, prevention, before?
MR. KIRKLAND: Absolutely. The more we spend on the prevention and the treatment, that other
figure lowers.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Oh, absolutely, I agree. You know, I think that's probably the best
way, is prevention, you know. Sending people to jail and having 'em do clean up streets and
doing community service doesn't end the problem.
MR. KIRKLAND: I'm seeing the same people that I saw ten years ago when I worked in jail. They're
just ten years older.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Well I do insurance and I see the same people coming back
time in and time out getting insurance and SR-22s and everything else. So I perfectly understand
what you're saying.
MR. KIRKLAND: You'll actually see their children now.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, exactly. Thank you very much. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions?
MR. KIRKLAND: Yeah, thanks very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kirkland. Next, we have Courtney Lau Hee.
MS. LAU HEE: Sorry. Okay. Good morning, Council members. My name is Courtney Lau Hee. I'm
15 years old, and I'm a sophomore at Maui High School. I'm here to testify on behalf of the
Maui County Legislative Package 4(2). I would like to share a little of what I have learned about
underage drinking prevention at MEO Youth Services. During the month of September, we
campaigned and promoted Be a Jerk. Be a Jerk is a program to educate the adults not to buy
alcohol for anyone under the age of 21. I believe this program is very important because we do
need to educate the community about the dangers and harmful consequences of underage
drinking. With extra funding, we can continue to work out in the community so the adults and
kids get it. I mean everyone needs to get how important it is because parents give their kids
alcohol when they graduate or they play awesome during a game. They also think it's okay for
their kids to drink at home with them; well it's not. How can we tell relatives not to give alcohol
to teens? It's hard for kids to say "no" to parents or any respectful adults. The problem I see is
that alcohol is easy for kids to get. We need to continue to promote and educate so people will
get the message because kids think it's okay to drink with their parents, they'll think it's okay to
drink with their friends. I see it at our school. Just this past month, there were a few football
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boys; they came to school intoxicated. I guess they thought it was cool, but their consequences
were that they got kicked off the team. The sad thing is, the rest of the varsity team paid the
price as well. Personally, I feel that it's very important to educate the entire community about
underage drinking and any other substance abuse prevention because adults need to be better role
models. It is our choice what we do in life, but we learn from example. Thank you for taking
the time to hear my testimony.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Lau Hee.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Question?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Ms. Lau Hee, thank you very much. First of all, you. .so you
agree with this statement that any parent that tells you, I'd rather my kids drink at home than go
out to the beach or something is absolutely wrong?
MS. LAU HEE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. 'Cause that's, I think, where the biggest problem lies
in our society right now. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for the gentle lady? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes. Thank you very much, Ms. Lau Hee, for being here this morning,
appreciate your testimony. You know, when we hear from the young folks, it's really important
because you're the folks that we're really trying to get to before it's too late. But, you know, the
question that I keep thinking about in my mind is, you know, we heard earlier, well maybe
getting them in about intermediate school. But then, you know, there's this island style that we
live. And this island style is everywhere we go, the cooler of beer gotta go, too. I mean, you
know, that's just the way we were brought up.
MS. LAU HEE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And so you're brought up in that environment and then you go to a
program and they tell you this is not so cool. How do you, personally, deal with that when
you're in that situation?
MS. LAU HEE: Well I know it's a bad decision because, like, at parties and family parties, the beer is in
the same cooler as, like, all the sodas. But...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes, and then we wonder how the kids get it.
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MS. LAU HEE: Yeah. But at the program, they tell you how it's bad and how harmful and...it is for
you and how you shouldn't do it.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So when you raise your kids, you're not gonna have the beer in the same
cooler?
MS. LAU HEE: No.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: That. .1 mean that's what we really need to do here, it's a lifestyle
change because we all grow up with it.
MS. LAU HEE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: But I'm really happy to see that, you know, these are the kinds of things
that you're being taught. And, hopefully, we can break this cycle. Thank you.
MS. LAU HEE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Ms. Lau Hee? Thank you for being here this morning.
MS. LAU HEE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Next, we have—I may slaughter this—Lilia Biniaris. My apologies if I
mispronounced your last name
MS. BINIARIS: Good morning, everybody. And yeah, actually, you did a great job on my last name
So thank you all for your service to our community. I'm also here to speak in support of that
policy. I—see—I am Program Coordinator for Maui Youth and Family Services. I run the
intensive outpatient and the low-intensity outpatient which is where the football players come
when they get busted drinking at school, yeah, and all the other kids that get caught with drugs or
alcohol in the schools. We also have kids from boys home, we have kids that are on probation
and family court, drug court. I have been a certified substance abuse counselor, now, for about
23 years. I've been working in this field for 25 years. I'm also in recovery. Once we had a
study that for every dollar we spend on treatment and prevention, we save seven dollars in police
cars, jail houses, helicopters, I mean you name it. The cost of this thing is prohibitive. I'm
hugely in support of this bill. We need every penny we can get, actually. Right now, we have
27 kids enrolled in our program. And we have two counselors, two CSACs only. And, you
know, you do the math, it's very few hours. We get them after school, we pick them up with
vans because the families can't get them to us, they're working. And we drop them off
afterwards. We feed them because they're starving when they come out of school. And then we
do groups and individual counseling with them. And we do have to deal with some of those kids
come from homes where the parents aren't even there. They're in jail or deceased or the
bonding. .the family bonding patterns is drinking together or smoking a joint together or, or, or,
okay. It's heartbreaking, every single year of my career, I have seen young kids that either I have
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worked with or that are good friends with people with kids in my groups that die. And to me,
there is nothing more heartbreaking than to have these young people die, sorry. So I'm very
much in support for this bill. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Biniaris. Questions for the gentlewoman? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. Thank you for being here this morning. The
question that I have is, with these funds, what do you see spending them on? Would
you. .because one of the challenges that I see is we don't have any sort of curriculum in our
schools that says, drugs and alcohol are stupid things to get involved in. Would you see spending
these funds on having people like yourself that have this kind of experience to go with kids and
do presentations in small classroom settings or how would you see expending these funds?
MS. BINIARIS: I, actually, was the person who set up the school-based program curriculum. And
Seabury Hall pays me. Once a year, I go into their ninth grade biology class and they give me
five to six weeks where I teach this topic, and they pay me very well for it. And why can't the
public schools have that be a part of their curriculum? I mean not me but, you know, somebody.
You know, when you look at the schools, why...we drug test the people who drive potato chips,
okay. Frito Lay drug test regularly; none of our teachers are tested. I worked in the schools for
years and years, and you see teachers that are stoned blind in school. You see teachers that look
like they're tweaking on meth in school; and they are the examples, okay. We really. .here I am,
you know, this is just my life's work and my passion. But I believe we all really need to look at
ourselves as adults. What we do as examples, how we police ourselves, you know. I worked
with a school bus driver who used to snort lines of cocaine off the steering wheel of the school
bus. She's now in recovery, has been for very many years; but those things happen, you know.
And, to me, that's where the money needs to go. It needs to go to our children, they are our
future, they are the most precious resource we have. There is nothing more important than our
children, and they don't get the bulk of it.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Ms. Biniaris, for being here. Did I
get that right, Biniaris?
MS. BINIARIS: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Alright. You mentioned you went to Seabury... you go to Seabury once
a year.
MS. BINIARIS: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is it one class a year?
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MS. BINIARIS: It's all the ninth graders.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right, but one time? They just see you one time?
MS. BINIARIS: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Is that.. .how effective is that program? Do...
MS. BINIARIS: Well...
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: 'Cause you see the nine.. .you see all those ninth graders -MS. BINIARIS: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: --and then do you see anybody coming through the program after?
MS. BINIARIS: Yeah, I also see the ones that get caught using 'cause they refer their.. .1 have a private
practice so they refer their cases to me. And Seabury Hall refers, on average, two students a
year. I would say it is very successful. They have been very happy with the program, they
continue to pay for it. And Baldwin High School refers an awful lot of children to our intensive
outpatient program, and they seem very committed to the whole.. .they've got cameras, you
know. And it's starting to be a school where there is less drug use now. I think that we really...if
we send a strong message, we have better results.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. So they spend money on cameras, but they won't spend money
to send somebody in there?
MS. BINIARIS: Oh, no. Baldwin.. .well they.. .not in the education thing, but they have two
school-based counselors at Baldwin, fulltime. And, right now, at MYFS, the outpatient
programs, the afterschool programs, almost half of those kids are Baldwin High School students.
. give large suspensions. We have an amazing working relationship. If the
So they really...they
kids stop coming, I will call Phil Gilbert or I will call Kehau Luuwai; and I'll say, you know
what, so-and-so stopped coming. They call them in their office next day, they get...they go,
you're re-suspended if you don't go back. So there is a lot of collaboration and cooperation.
King Kekaulike High School has really...we've gotten a very good working relationship right
now. Maui High is also starting. We now have a program in Lahaina which is very small.
Lahaina hasn't quite gotten used to us, yet, I guess. So the DOE is more people like will work in
the same classroom for 40 years so substance abuse counselors were more movable so I think
sometimes it takes them awhile to get...yeah, I hope I answered your question.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yeah, thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Victorino?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. Thank you, Chair. And, again, thank you very
much for being here. Do you also see this situation as a cultural situation? Because one of the
things that has continuously come up is we have a lot of cultures, Micronesians, Fijian, other
cultures that are coming here that have.. .Tongan, I mean and I not trying to be specific, all the
various cultures -MS. BINIARIS: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --where these issues of alcohol is just part their lifestyle. You
know, like Ms. Baisa said, changing lifestyle is what we grew up here, but there's outside factors
coming into our society today bringing in these.. .their ways; and nothing wrong, they like their
kava, whatever, and I'm not knocking that. But the children are still.. .are having these
challenges. You see that as being another major issue? Culturally trying to...
MS. BINIARIS: It certainly is an issue, okay. There's a couple of things here. There's a genetic
predisposition which white people have been drinking for about 10,000 years. Native American
people.. .native Hawaiians, it was kapu system, there was no alcohol on the menu, there was no
drugs on the menu, you know. The two alii kahunas that were.. .got addicted to kava got
executed by their own families, their skulls crushed by stones. This was not something that was
part of...integral part of the Hawaiian cultural and I do teach that. But when you look at what
happened to these populations, it's been a holocaust.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Uh-huh.
MS. BINIARIS: The Micronesians, the Hawaiians, I mean the horrific things have happened to these
people. And so you have this amazing horrible pain that gets transmitted from generation to
generation that you can't just go, oh, get over it. And you have a substance that kills the pain,
duh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Well that's as graphic as you can get, thank you. Yeah,
duh. Okay, thank you, I mean and I thank you for that form of explanation because I don't think
many people have ever heard it said in that manner, but thank you very much. Thank you, Chair.
I got the point.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your presence this morning.
MS. BINIARIS: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We appreciate you being here. Next, have Yuki Lei Sugimura.
MS. SUGIMURA: Good morning, everyone. My name is Yuki Lei Sugimura, and I'm here today as a
Community Organizer working with the Department of Housing and Human Concerns for the
County of Maui for a project called, Communities Mobilizing Change on Alcohol. It is a project
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that I have just loved. It is coming to an end. We are funded by the Department of Health, and it
was a grant made to the Department of Housing and Human Concerns. I have submitted to you
information, and I would like you to know that I truly support your inclusion in the Legislative
Package from the County of Maui to provide with the State funds to use liquor as.. .to use the
Liquor Funds towards prevention and education. I have given to all of you my testimony, but
also this poster. And the poster summarizes work that we have bonded with the community and
worked with community groups like MEO, Hui Malama Learning Center, Paia Youth and
Cultural Center, and a whole slew of other organizations that work with youth. And we have
targeted them, specifically, because they are working with the age group of concern. On the
chart that I gave to you, it shows that in...date of that was released, just released from 2004,
Maui County has us... show 60 percent of youth ten years old and younger who say they've tried
alcohol, and we are higher than state average so this is a huge need in the community. I also
warma say that you can look at all the different projects that the community groups have done
which are just huge when you ask youth to tell us about what they think about underage drinking
prevention and to put the message out. But I also want you to know that the County of
Maui.. .this is really accolades to the Department of Housing and Human Concerns, this yellow
poster that I gave you shows projects that we were.. .that we have done with many grants we've
given out to these youth organizations; and the money actually was given to us after the.. .all the
leftover lapsed funds from this first go around of projects that we did was given to the County of
Maui so we could continue doing the youth projects that we have done. So really good job to
Jan Shishido, I warma just comment, her as a...for her convictions in this program. And so
Department of Housing and Human Concerns actually passed over, which you know because
you had to bring it into your budgets, about $200,000; and that was leftover money from Kauai,
Big Island, Honolulu, and it was given to Maui County so we could continue doing this, that's all
on the yellow poster and much more. So congratulations, I'm...I adore Kelly Takushi, I mean
his testimony. And he's actually our voice on the radio that when we did our media campaign for
radio, he was our voice to say, hey families, mom and dads, wake up, don't give kids to your
alcohol.. .1 mean don't give kids.. .don't give alcohol to your kids, son y. And Courtney Lau Hee
is gonna be our new voice on the radio, too. So we're still continuing the message, we think this
is important and we commend all of you for putting this on the State Legislative Package
because they are the ones who really control these funds. Thank you.
-

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Sugimura. Any questions for the gentlewoman? Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair. And thank you very much, Ms. Sugimura,
for being here. You have done a yeoman's job in, you know, making all.. .coordinating all of
this. It's really impressive. You know, just looking at this poster and all of the events and the
things. I mean it's just mindboggling how much coordination has gone into making it all happen
very successfully. But, you know, as a.. .if we're.. .like you mentioned, it is the State Legislature
who will decide. We're gonna propose, hopefully, a resolution. But, you know, what they do
with it, it's gonna be up to them. But it certainly sounds like a really good use of money
because, you know, we heard from the first testifier that we talking about billions of dollars of
damage done by this. And so it seems like a small amount of money that invested would be
really helpful. But I warma...the question I warma ask you tags on to what Member White had
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asked about, you know, where should the money go? My concern is that if we put the
money...and this is not any reflection on the DOE. God bless them, I wouldn't warma do their
job, you know, trying to educate all of our kids is not a small thing. And they do the best I think
they can with a lot of money. But I am afraid that I don't want this money to get mixed up and
lost with other funds or maybe even misdirected. What is your opinion? Would you like to see,
like, grants to organizations like we have now where nonprofits and other groups take this and,
you know, they mobilize the money because they get all the volunteers and they turn...well
what's your opinion on that?
MS. SUGIMURA: I think that, first of all, by just listening to some of the testimonies today was
education for me. As you can see.. .and I think that we're seeing the shift in the Federal
Government that they have now...or start looking at prevention which I hope that means, also,
education. And I think...oh, I know that before, it was all on treatments. So it's like the
prisoner, right, you work with the prisoner and they're already in jail, but can you get to them
before? So that same perspective and I think Kelly, I was proud of him because this study that
we're doing is exactly right, we are dealing with looking at trying to get to the education part of
kids who are like from 12 to 17 years old so it starts really in intermediate. But it would be good
for the funds to be used...what I see happening here, it is taking truly a small bit of money and
making it tenfold, yeah. And we.. .the kids.. .what the exciting thing that I like about this and I
can see even better projects now that we're into our second phase of projects is the depth of the
projects that the kids came up with. Not only the adults who are the leaders and the.. .in these
nonprofits, but the youth came up with these ideas and games and they're starting to figure out
how can we make, like, alcohol prevention into something, you know, interesting but yet, you
know, provocative and something that'll stick? It's amazing. It is truly something that can be
done. DOE has a huge, huge job. Not only do they have to teach our kids how to think and be,
you know, responsible citizens and jobs and whatever, but I mean how to take care of the values
and exactly what Kelly was talking about, you know. Families, if they can all be raised by
Kelly's parents, I mean life would be and our society we would be way different, it sounds like,
you know, just from the path that he's taken or Courtney's parents. And...but we are not all so
lucky so we.. .there's needs for things like this. And I warma say that the Ka Hale A Ke Ola, who
did one of the projects there, they did a kind of a fair, it's called Wave of Change. And to see
what the kids came up with, and they did a skit. The skit was actual live, it made me cry just to
watch them talk about what happens when you have irresponsible drinking. And they did this
whole skit about kids driving and getting drunk and down to graveyard scene. It was so sad. But
if kids can convey this message, you know, one of the things I heard that if you can impact a
child today, you actually affect them four generations forward. I mean that's how long lasting it
is, you know. And I also warma commend you. I have to put this into you, the County Council
is.. .has worked towards prevention of alcohol in County parks, and that is huge. The steps that
you've taken on what you heard with Kalama Park which was an old park and, you know, people
have been using...I grew up, you know, on Maui so used it a lot, too. But just hearing what the
coaches and advisors had to go through to stay away from drugs and alcohol with their kids, but
those steps that you all are taking to create a safer environment for the children, I mean that ties
directly into this action of this Legislative Package. And I would like to say that, myself
personally, if this does pass, I would like to also lobby—I don't know if that's the right word
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because I'm not a lobbyist—but to also talk to the legislatures who maybe can make an impact
with this to support it 'cause I think it's huge. I think it's important.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: I'd like to thank you very much. I figured you were the person that
would be very close to the actual program and what's going on. And my feeling is that maybe
this needs to be set, you know, set out in the community for groups like we've seen because they
multiply and they get close to the kids and the families and the volunteers.
MS. SUGIMURA: True.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And, hopefully, we can get this going. And any help, of course, from
anybody will be much appreciated. I think our legislatures will need to hear what we're hearing
today. Thank you.
MS. SUGIMURA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions, Committee? If not, thank you, Ms. Sugimura. Next is
Donna Borge.
MS. BORGE: Aloha.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Aloha.
MS. BORGE: Good morning. I wasn't expecting myself to speak this morning, but listening to the
testimonies, I felt the urge to have to maybe educate some of the Council members that are not
aware of what MEO is doing in the community and in our schools. We've always been grateful
for the funding that the County has provided for MEO Youth Services and found that there was a
great need so we enhanced our programs from the life skills and career skills that we were doing
with our kids to include prevention in the schools. And so we are currently in the middle schools
and high schools here on Maui doing prevention for underage drinking, cyber bullying, suicide,
tobacco, whatever evidence-based curriculums that we can use. We are using the Project
Northland evidence-based curriculum 'cause it has been proven to be successful in our schools.
In a previous year that we were.. .we received funding to do underage drinking, Kelly and
Courtney are two of the great products from that. We did continue to ask for funding for this to
still work with the kids we saw that if we worked with them from the sixth grade and seventh
grade and eighth grade, there could be definitely an impact. The curriculum does have a family
component to it where the kids do take home work and work with their parents. And we've
created, through our peer-leading projects, things and messages for the families to be aware of.
One of the things that we were talking about was the coolers of having, you know, the drinks
with alcohol and non-alcoholic beverages. So we created stickers stating that these are the free
zones of alcohol so the kids know that those were the coolers that they could go into. I don't
know what much more to say, but it's been evident in our community within the last couple
months through a death of one of the kids in Maui High that alcohol and prescription drugs are
very available to the kids. Through that, within weeks after that, there were four different
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incidents where the same issue was coming up in school where kids were suspended and
removed from school because of that. So I think it's really very important to keep prevention
programs in the schools. They need to have.. .if it's not through the families, there needs to be
other community members to provide this information for them and to work with them; and
MEO is definitely there to provide that support. I do really believe in the saying that it takes a
village to raise a child; nowadays, with the economy and just family issues. So I just wanted to
let you know that we are doing prevention in the schools, and we thank you for the funding to do
that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much. Any questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. And thank you for all you folks do. I'm just
curious if the.. .besides Maui, the other islands, also have the same program provided to Lanai
and Molokai?
MS. BORGE: We do not have that amount of funding to do that. That would be wonderful if MEO
could do that on the outer islands. We are for expanding youth services -CHAIR HOKAMA: We not the outer islands.
MS. BORGE: --excuse me, Maui Nui—shall I say that?—to include Molokai and Lanai.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Any other questions for the testifier?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. Your...you stretch yourself with all the various high
schools throughout the County?
MS. BORGE: Yes, we do.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So the programs that you're bringing forward right now
helps all the youth programs in the various high schools and intermediate, also?
MS. BORGE: Intermediate, yes, from sixth grade to twelfth grade.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Sixth to twelfth?
MS. BORGE: Yes, and all the... I'd like to say that all the curriculum that we use are age appropriate so
it's not the same curriculum for that, you know, all of the grades.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well thank you for your efforts. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for the.. .Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you, Mr. Chair. And thank you, Ms. Borge, for being here. Do
you have any way of tracking how effective your classes are and your programs, your prevention
programs?
MS. BORGE: Yes, we do do pre and post surveys for the kids, and then we do follow-ups three months
after that just to see if there's a difference that the program made.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions? If not, Ms. Borge, thank you very much for your testimony.
MS. BORGE: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Next, we have Joni.. .or Jani Shepperd.
MS. SHEPPERD: Good morning, Members; good morning, Chair. Thank you so much for hearing
about this resolution to include the funding from the tobacco.. .I'm sorry, the alcohol board for
education and prevention for substance abuse. I'm a CEO with Maui Family Support Services,
and we've been providing child abuse prevention services in Maui County for 32 years. And the
services that we have here on Maui and Molokai and Lanai are wonderful, but we need more.
And we are.. .we interview all of the families who give birth at Maui Memorial Hospital. And
because our mission is the prevention of child abuse and neglect, we interview all.. .one of the
services, the interviewing all the families who give birth at Maui Memorial Hospital and that
includes screening and assessment. The screening and assessment obviously includes their
history with substance abuse and their current substance abuse use. The families who are taken
into our services anywhere from 80 to 90 percent of those families are struggling with substance
abuse or any...whether it's alcohol or other drug abuse including families who we are meeting
prenatally. And so we are.. .when we are looking for places to refer, again, there are wonderful
services, but not enough. I'll think about Baby S.A.F.E., that's one that we're still kind of crying
about that we don't have.. .we're not able to use that service and have that available. I heard
questions about the services on Molokai and Lanai. We had services on Molokai and Lanai.
We.. .the funding that we had for the.. .we do the services in the schools just as MEO does, and
they're our partner in doing that as well because we can't all cover all of the schools. And so we
provide the services in both the intermediate and high schools. We did it for all three islands in
our County. And it used the evidence-based life skills curriculum with pre and post tests and the
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three-months follow-up 'cause that's what we do to make it work and to make sure that it's
working. Unfortunately recently, when we've got the first cut, we had to cut Molokai; and then
the next cut in this past July, we had to cut Lanai as those schools. And they're the ones who
actually are calling and have called to ask that the services for the students for the substance
abuse prevention through the life skills curriculum be reinstated so we are trying to do that.
We're gonna continue to try to get funding to do that. Also, the difference.. .the relationship
between substance abuse and teen pregnancy and child abuse and neglect; when young people
are using substances, their inhibitions are down, their judgment is down. And it...when they are
then sexually active and not responsibly sexually active, then we have teen pregnancies which
leads to.. .which, again, we talk about the relationship between the teen pregnancy and the child
abuse and neglect when our parents are using drugs and alcohol and they're doing that
with...and with the children in utero. But even in parenting, their inability to supervise the
children, to provide them with the appropriate care and supervision. So I'm blinking so I will
stop. But, yeah, hopefully you'll ask a question.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your...the thoughts you shared, Ms. Shepperd. So let me ask you
one question. How does the schools get prioritized who gets cut? Because.. .and at that.. .let me
just . . . (clears throat) . . . excuse me, Ms. Shepperd. I say this because two schools that don't
have outside, additional support agencies or groups that Maui has is Molokai and Lanai.
MS. SHEPPERD: I'm sorry, that...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is Molokai and Lanai.
MS. SHEPPERD: Correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So you cut the schools that get no other place to go.
MS. SHEPPERD: Correct.
CHAIR HOKAMA: There's no, you know, main office of your agency on Lanai or Molokai.
MS. SHEPPERD: We do have a...we do have an office on each island; however, the reason that
it's.. .we try not to.. .1 mean we actually cut the services across the board for Maui, Molokai, and
Lanai during the very first cuts. But what happens is in order to provide the services there, we
have one person on Lanai that's providing four programs. And then we have...
CHAIR HOKANIA: How is Molokai, basically the same?
MS. SHEPPERD: Molokai we had five, and with the cuts we're down to one who's providing, again,
she's doing Healthy Start, Enhanced Healthy Start, Early Head Start, and was doing the schools,
so we had the four, she was doing four as well. And so we try to just cut each island a little bit,
but what happens is is that in order to provide the service for Lanai and Molokai, the
transportation to get there so that they have the co-facilitator to be there, the...what...the cost of
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shipping things there, being able.. .we never are able to have a full-time.. .we never have enough
money to have a full-time person there so the person there is split, their position is split into four
or five programs or however many they're doing. And so we do try to keep them. We still have
services there, just not that one.
CHAIR HOKAMA: You know, I appreciate what you need to do, operationally, to have a presence.
MS. SHEPPERD: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It always just befuddles me that the areas that need the most when we get cut -MS. SHEPPERD: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --we hurt the most, too.
MS. SHEPPERD: Absolutely. And it's, for us and I think probably a lot of other nonprofits share this
struggle, is that that's the most expensive when you cannot have a full presence.. .a presence
there. We kind of slip it in because when they're doing other things, they can still talk to people,
you know. They're not paid out of that, but they can still try and talk to people.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well we appreciate all you do. Thank you so much.
MS. SHEPPERD: Sure.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions for the lady? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair. Thank you, Ms. Shepperd, for being here.
MS. SHEPPERD: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And in Hana -MS. SHEPPERD: Yes, ma'am.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --there's a service in East Maui? You folks...
MS. SHEPPERD: We do not. We're doing grants right now. We're working with the Friends of Hana
Keiki, and we are actually.. .1 see the testimony last night for support of that to.. .for the child
development center there would provide some of these services, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you.
MS. SHEPPERD: You're welcome.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any other questions for the gentlewoman on her testimony? Ms. Shepperd,
we appreciate your presence and comments this morning.
MS. SHEPPERD: Thank you. Thank you for considering, thank you for your work.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, that was the last person to testify so with no objection, the
Chair will close testimony for today's agenda.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, so ordered.
. . .END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY.. .
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll take a short recess till 10:25, and then we'll finish up the work of the
Committee. . . .(gavel). . .
RECESS: 10:18 a.m.
RECONVENE: 10:25 a.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: .. . (gavel). . . The Policy Committee shall return to order. We are now in the
business section of the agenda.

ITEM POL-2(43): NOMINATIONS TO BOARDS, COMMITTEES, AND COMMISSIONS
(COUNCIL ON AGING) (CC 11-31)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Let me please refer you to Policy Item 2(43) under the heading of Nominations to
Boards, Committees, and Commissions. Today, this is regarding the Council on Aging. We do
have a correspondence dated September 13, 2012 from Mayor Arakawa nominating the
appointment of Clifford Hashimoto to the Council of Agent...Aging, excuse me, for a term
expiring March 31, 2017, to fill an existing vacancy due to the resignation of Maria Zielinski
Mr. Molina, comments please.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you very much. Good morning, Chairman; good morning, Committee
Members. We would like to.. .on behalf of the Arakawa Administration, we'd like to ask for
your consideration to approve the nomination of Mr. Hashimoto to the Council on Aging.
Mr. Hashimoto is still currently a member of the Charter Commission; however, they have
ceased their meetings. Their last meeting was held, I believe, on August 9 th . And his term will
expire on the Charter Commission November 7, 2012. He did express an interest in continuing
to serve our community this time in the capacity as a member of the Council on Aging. And,
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Mr. Chairman and Committee Members, I'd like to apologize, if you'll note his application, we
did ask him to do an updated application. And maybe he was in a hurry and we.. .on our part, we
had an oversight, he didn't complete the employment history or give any specifics with regards
to that as well as the community and professional organization activities category. However, his
earlier application did contain all of that information, and we did submit that to you earlier this
year and you did approve his nomination to the Charter Commission. If you would like,
Mr. Chairman, we can provide you a copy of that previous application with that additional
information. I do recall he listed that he was a member of the Royal Order of Kamehameha and
also a museum curator and a veteran of the United States Marine Corps -CHAIR HOKANIA: Uh-huh.
MR. MOLINA: --and he is a Hana resident. So if you would like, Mr. Chairman, we can get that
information to you later this morning if there's a need for it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Molina, for that courtesy, we appreciate that offer. I believe
we vetted Mr. Hashimoto completely during the Charter Commission nomination review. No
Member has requested Mr. Hashimoto's presence. I believe each Member is comfortable enough
with the information you just shared with us so thank you. Members, any questions for
Mr. Molina or the Chair regarding the consideration of Clifford Hashimoto as a nominee to the
Council on Aging?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mister...okay, no questions?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No questions, I'm sorry. Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair would recommend that we have a motion...the Chair's looking
for a motion to place the name of Clifford Hashimoto on Exhibit B for approval to the Council
on Aging, for a term expiring on March 31, 2017.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: So moved, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I have a motion made by Ms. Baisa, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Any
discussion, Members? All in favor of the motion, please say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say, "no". Motion passes. The Chair will rule it as nine, zero with
Mr. Carroll's presence.
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VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of revised resolution approving the nomination.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, let us move on.
MR. MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman; thank you, Committee Members.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for your presence, Mr. Molina.
ITEM POL-4(2): MAUI COUNTY LEGISLATIVE PACKAGE (2013 MAUI COUNTY
LEGISLATIVE PACKAGE) (CC 11 33)
-

CHAIR HOKAMA: We have Policy Item 4(2), the Maui County Legislative Package. This morning,
Members, the Chair posted one proposal from Ms. Baisa, and she has a draft resolution as well as
an attached bill for an act that would be submitted to the State Legislature if Council makes its
final decision on this. At this time, I'll ask Ms. Baisa if she has any comments she'd like to share
regarding her proposal.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chair. And I'd like to thank you very much
for allowing this to be put on the agenda and for the possibility that it be included in our
Legislative Package for this year upcoming legislature. I've been trying to do this for a while.
Actually, three years ago, I started on this project because it became very evident to me that we
have a real issue here, and I'm very concerned that it's not getting any better. And we need to
find sources of funding to provide the kind of interventions that we heard about this morning.
And, really, this morning was even educational for me to hear how widespread this
program. .this problem is. I know that it's an adult issue, but I was really worried to hear how
bad it is with our youth. And I really think we need to do something, and we need to find a
source of revenue. So as I said, I tried to get this done before, but I didn't get it into the County
package. I didn't propose it; it's not the County didn't do it, I didn't do it. I just got busy and
forgot about it and almost did the same thing again this year, I missed the HSAC deadline and so
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I'd be happy to see it in the County package. But I think it's really, really important that some of
the money that is raised, and this would be the license fees and the fines that we get from the sale
of alcohol, go to prevention and for treatment. You know, with the...this is where it comes from.
You know, the problem comes from the alcohol so I think some of the money should be put into
mitigating the trouble that we have as a result of people imbibing when they shouldn't or too
much or all the abuse that comes. Hearing all the programs in that we have in Maui County,
we're.. .we, ourselves, are funding a lot of those programs and we're always looking for money.
And we keep saying, we have all these programs, how are we gonna pay for them? So, to me,
this is a place where we ought to look. And I do understand that the people have to run the
Administration that administers and, you know, controls liquor. But if there's any slack in that
budget, I certainly would like to see money set aside for the treatment and programs. In the
attached resolution, we're making some changes to the law as it exists; and some of the big
changes would be, of course, to take out the 10 percent limit on the use of fines. Another would
be that people other than Liquor employees could do these services. The other is that...I like a,
particularly, section that says that we're adding in, the Commission shall also have the power to
provide funding to the County for public and private programs that are intended to prevent and
treat alcohol abuse within that County. So I think that, you know, this is very important. I think
all of us heard the testimony this morning that makes me feel even better about trying to do this.
And I hope that my colleagues will support it. And let's see if we can get it through the
Legislature so that we can have little more money and a stable source of funding to take care of
the issues that we know we need to take care of. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments, Ms. Baisa. Procedurally, let me ask Mr. Kushi, the
Council, you know, annually reviews the Department of Liquor Control which receives
adjudication and the regular Liquor Commission, Mr. Kushi. So the proposed bill says that the
Commission...the Liquor Commission will have the ability to provide the funds. Council would
not be involved in any of this type of appropriation process, as you understand, the Liquor
statutes and the County Charter, Mr. Kushi?
MR. KUSHI: Mr. Chair, if I understand that question, any kind of funding or grants to nonprofits for
these types of programs would have to come within the Liquor Department's budget which you
guys oversee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: So I guess, you know, this proposed bill would just remove the cap. Apparently, right
now it's no more than 10 percent of the revenues.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. KUSHI: And, again, it's allocated towards specific programs to include staff, et cetera. So that
removes some of the restrictions. However, the bottom line is that any kind of funding that the
Liquor Commission would deed the Department, Commission through the Department, would

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES

Council of the County of Maui
October 3, 2012

desire to fund, would have to be approved by this body. So it comes down to, you know, your
call.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. I just wanted you to be clear on that, Ms. Baisa, yeah. 'Cause the way I
first read it I thought the Commission had full control over the use of their liquor fees and fines.
And so I just wanted to bring that point up. Yes, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair, for that clarification. You know, I've
asked this question when they come to ask for budget every year -CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --and I've always asked them, so what can you do with your money?
And they always say, well we use our money to educate the licensees. And while I think that's
admirable, I still think that, you know, there's more that needs to be done than helping the people
that get the liquor license and sell the liquor. I warma see some money put aside to help the
people that consume the liquor and destroy their lives. So if we have that, as Corp. Counsel
states, we have the ultimate authority; and that's really great because we can make provision in
the budget process. Of course, I know that we'll be dealing with a strong resistance because, you
know, they're not gonna warma share this money. But I think it's our call, and I'd like to see it
discussed and have the authority. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Thank you. Mr. Pontanilla and then Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And I warma thank Member Baisa for bringing this
thing forward. You know, after hearing all the testifiers this morning, I think it's very imperative
that we do something . . . (clears throat) . . . excuse me. And we had some discussion, as
Ms. Baisa had said, in our budget process early in the year. And, you know, we heard from the
Department in regards to how they utilize the money. But I was looking at part of the HRS that
part of the 10 percent should be utilized for funding public liquor-related education. So I think
there is a way that we probably can use it. And as far as a cap, I think we need to really work
with the Commission on that, come to some kind agreement. Yes, over the years, they've
collected, in fact, up to.. .for Fiscal Year 2013, it's up to $367,000. That's a lot of money -CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --that can be utilized for programs that can help educate our
public in regards to liquor and liquor controlling. So I fully support what's being brought
forward. And I thought I'd share that information with the Members in regards to how much
money they got. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. No, thank you for that, Mr. Pontanilla. Mr. White?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Chair. If I'm understanding Mr. Kushi's comment correctly,
it seems as though the Council has the ability to proviso the Liquor Department budget, is that
correct?
CHAIR HOKANIA: We'll ask Mr. Kushi if he is able to respond at this time.
MR. KUSHI: Well this body, through its Budget Committee and the annual budget ordinance, you have
the authority to allocate funds. Put it this way, if the Department comes in next year and has
various programs, you could suggest or bottom line is you could tell them, you know, I don't
want these funds in this category, I want these funds to go towards education. You have the final
say. But again, you know, it's the Budget process, as Mr. Pontanilla well knows, is initiated by
the ninth floor through the Administration.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
MR. KUSHI: So, but again, the approval is through this body. Let me say this, I do staff the Liquor
Commission and the Board. And these fines, the use of these fines to my understanding, the
Liquor Department has a strong minor decoy program and a lot of these funds are used to fund
that.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, and that's very effective. I think that's...
MR. KUSHI: You know, and in fact, the Adjudication Board agenda is just filled with minor decoy
cases. So aside from that, you know, I'm not sure what other programs they have in terms of
nonprofit funding. But, again, my understanding of the process is that they're limited in terms of
funding through the State law, 10 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Right.
MR. KUSHI: Now that's a double-edged sword. If you remove the cap, then there's no cap, you know.
And there's no.. .the other side of the sword is that they don't have to spend anything by
implication. In my mind, it'd be more effective if you say that they have to fund up to
10 percent. Right now, they may, but only up to 10 percent.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And, Chair, the.. .1 think this is a very good process to go through
because it'll at least start the conversation. One of the things that I noticed during the last budget
process was that—and there may be, you know, significant justification for this—but the number
of enforcement officers that we have per licensee is about...I believe it's around a third of what
the licensee to inspector or enforcement person is on Oahu. So I think there's room for some of
that money to be spent in other ways, and I think it's very healthy for that discussion --33-
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CHAIR HOKANIA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --to get started so thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Chair?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And thank you, Mr. Kushi, for that information. And
I remember when Mr. Silva was here. In fact, for a number of budget sessions, he's come and
he's talked about the 10 percent for education; and they use it for basically the licensee training
and the minor decoy, you know, those kinds of programs. And he said there was a State statute
that prohibited him from doing certain things with the money. And am I correct in remembering
what he said or is there something...that's why we sending it down to the Legislature, obviously,
to make some changes. So what is the statute saying now that prohibit us from moving any
money at this point, or having them move any money at this point? 'Cause that's why we
sending it down to the Legislature, right, that's the purpose so that we change the State statute, is
that correct, Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, the proposal is a bill for an act which would revise Chapter 281-17 of
Hawaii Revised Statutes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So just for the public to understand, what is the limitation now
with the statute?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Basically, as the way the law is currently written, Mr. Victorino, you know, these
programs are funded through the fines, an assessment of fines against the licensees and license
fees. So, you know, that's the vehicle, yeah?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. Well that, I understand that, but what is.. .what prohibits us
from doing any._ 'cause, again, Mr. Silva kept saying he cannot do it because State statute.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Remember?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. And so just so the public to understand, I think we
understand, but why, you know, why we can't do it I think is the question that many people have
asked me, why can't we do it?
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Well the State statute, and I'll ask Ms. Baisa also, but, you know, under jurisdiction
powers within the statute itself, the State Legislature has deemed the Liquor Commission to have
the sole authority, jurisdiction and power regarding liquor in the counties.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's how it's stated in the.. ."sole jurisdiction".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So they're the one that dictates where these monies go, for what
kind of programs?
CHAIR HOKAMA: They...right. They're given the authority by State law.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So that's where the change would have to come, is to
change that portion to give us more autonomy or the Administration even more.
CHAIR HOKAMA: To give them flexibility on how they can use license fees.. .excess license fees and
fines.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's how...what I believe Ms. -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So that's what we trying to do right now?
CHAIR HOKAMA: --yeah—that's what I believe Ms. Baisa is trying to get, the flexibility to tap that
special funds from license fees and penalties -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Fines.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --or fines, a portion of that to use for education and I guess mitigation or
preventive programs. Ms. Baisa? I'll come back to you, Mr. Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, okay, yeah...
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Specifically, as it exists right now, it says, Liquor Control Adjudication
Board members, licensees and their employees shall be financed through the money collected
from the assessment of fines against license fee.. .against licensees. And then it says—and we're
taking this out—provided that fine monies, not to exceed 10 percent a year of fines accumulated
may be used to fund public liquor-related educational or enforcement programs. That's where
that 10 percent limit is. And I think I like Corp. Counsel's idea that maybe we should mandate
that they spend 10 percent rather than not to exceed 10 percent. But, you know, what I want is to
promote the discussion so that is looked at and thoroughly talked about and everybody has the
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opportunity to, you know, defend what they're doing. Well we have the opportunity to modify
the law so that, you know, there's more flexibility; and somehow, we can see some revenues
from this liquor fees and fines going to prevention and treatment. I just think it's the pono thing
to do. You know, if you're gonna cause this problem in our community, then can you please help
us deal with it? Because we don't have the money to do what needs to be done, we know that.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you. And, again, just for the public's information, for
them to understand what we're trying to do here -CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --is to correct a law that exists. It's not a bad law, but by tweaking
it, by putting certain verbiage like you said, Ms. Baisa, or Corp. Counsel had suggested that
maybe a minimum of 10 percent or no less than 10 percent and then, you know, going from there
that you have the flexibility. So just so that the public understands what we're trying to do here
is really, like Ms. Baisa said—and we've heard all the testimony today—prevention is the key.
And if we don't work on prevention, then all the rest is just Band-Aid, trying to prevent the
wound from getting more infected and keeping it from getting out of hand; and right now it
doesn't seem to work. Our traffic fatalities will answer that question this year alone. In fact,
throughout the state, fatalities are all across; and over 70 percent are drug related and...or
alcohol related. And that's an awesome number when you think about it, Mr. Chair, that we face
every day we go on the highways and we never know what we face. And here, I don't drink at
all, don't drink at all; but yet I gotta worry, the next person may be the one running into me
because he or she decided not to use common sense or whatever it may be, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So thank you, Mr. Chair. I think...I support what we just...I just
wanted clarification so that the public understood these.. .the verbiage that we using is something
that will enhance the prevention program, and that's what we really we're looking at right now.
And thank you, Ms. Baisa, for all your efforts.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. I would agree. I think Corporation Counsel gave a very good
suggestion regarding the 10 percent cap, currently, 'cause that may be a sticking point with our
sister counties. We not really aware of how our sister counties are dealing with this 10 percent
issue; and I know Mr. White brought up I guess the difference between us and Oahu regarding
inspectors and licensees, our ratios are very different. But I would be also supportive.. .1 think
one of the things that maybe we can work forward to is, one, if the Committee would like since
it's still within the Committee's purview, I have no problem sending a copy of the proposal to
every other sister county council for them to be at least aware that Maui County is considering
this proposal. And that they might warma consider supporting their version or our version
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because it's gonna impact all the counties so I think our sister counties would appreciate a heads
up on this. And then I also.. .maybe we can also get better statistics from our Liquor Control
Department because now hearing that, you know, we suspending licenses. Because, obviously,
after couple of fines, they still don't get it, and they over-serving or whatnot where now they're
getting temporary suspension of licenses. That, to me, makes you tell.. .tells us in the
community what kind of licensee management we having issues with and that we gotta work on
it. Or we could go back to the old days, you know. I grew up in an age where, you know, your
parent took a major role and if you didn't shape up, you got knocked out. And I got knocked out
twice. And let me tell you, it made me pay attention and I don't do that...those things anymore
because I got knocked out. You know, once in a while, that's how parents show love, you gotta
knock 'em out. You know, talking is cheap, action is what counts let me tell you.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: You can't knock 'em out anymore.
CHAIR HOKAMA: When I was 10 and 15, those two actions wen shape me up, you know, when you
get knocked out. There's a time for those type of discipline, also. Members, any other question?
Mr. Kushi has a comment. Mr. Kushi?
MR. KUSHI: Yeah, Mr. Chair, talk about knocked out, I have to clarify my statement. I made that
statement based on my representing the other Department, but the statement was not discussed or
cleared with Mr. Silva so I'm not sure what his position is from the Department's standpoint.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, and...
MR. KUSHI: Again, you know, like Mr. White's comment is apropos in that if you're gonna cut their
budget to do these programs, you might cut their budget from getting another inspector, you
know. So, again, they have their own priorities.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Uh-huh. And that's why we'll work with them -COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --because part of it is how do you set up a responsible fee structure for licensees
and whatnot. So I guess we gotta cut out working the next budget cycle again. You know, I'm
gonna ask, Staff did you take down some of those recommendations from Corporation Counsel
on the cap and whatnot? 'Cause I would like to.. .if there's no objection from the Committee
work on revising the bill. Ms. Baisa, you're the author of the bill so, you know, I warma defer to
you since, you know, this is your proposal. How would you like to proceed?

POLICY COMMITTEE MINUTES

Council of the County of Maui
October 3, 2012

COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Mr. Chair, I have no objection to continuing to work on the bill and
make sure that we have good support for it before we send it because if we don't have good
support from our own island and our own Council, then it doesn't pay to go forward. And I
certainly like your idea of bringing in the other counties. Because the more.. .we all know that
this is a numbers game, and the more people that support something, the better chance it has.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So besides the formal communication I'll be happy to send to our sister counties,
we'll ask Mr. Pontanilla as our HSAC officer to bring it up at the next HSAC Executive meeting.
If you could share that with the other association officers, would be appreciated. Carla,
Ms. Nakata, you need anything from us before...
MS. NAKATA: Yes, Mr. Chair. If Staff could just clarify, then is it the body's wish that rather than
deleting the language that currently reads, provided the fine monies not to exceed 10 percent a
year of fines accumulated may be used to fund public liquor-related educational or enforcement
programs, that the language be retained and that we instead be mandating at least 10 percent -COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Yes.
MS. NAKATA: --a year? So it would read something along the lines of, provided further that fine and
license fee monies of at least 10 percent a year of such monies accumulated shall be used to fund
public liquor-related educational or enforcement programs.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Members, comments?
MS. NAKATA: Something along those lines?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Is that okay, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: My concern with that language -CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --is what has been told with me again in budget each time. Their
interpretation has been that education is limited to their licensees. So I warma find a way to
make it broad enough that that education is much broader than just educating licensees. I warma
see it go to the general public.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair?
MS. NAKATA: Yes, Mr. Chair.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Nakata?
MS. NAKATA: This would...this revision would just relate to the last portion of Paragraph 3 that's
currently bracketed out.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Uh-huh.
MS. NAKATA: So the language that reads, limited to the Commission staff, Commissioners, Liquor
Control Adjudication Board members, licensees and their employees and shall be, would still be
bracketed out.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla, your comment?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I'm looking at the law right now. You know, the
portion as you go down, provided that fine monies not to exceed 10 percent a year -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --or fines accumulated.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: It may be used to fund public liquor-related educational or
enforcement programs. So my question to Corp. Counsel, will that take care of Ms. Baisa's
concern in regards to providing education to the public by utilizing these funds?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kushi, are you prepared to give a response?
MR. KUSHI: Mr. Chair, Member Pontanilla, I don't really understand the questions. The proposal is to
bracket that section out.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, the top, upper portion.
MR. KUSHI: The bottom one, too.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: And the bottom one, too? But if we leave the bottom one as is,
will that take care of funding for public education through, you know, nonprofits or through
grants?
MR. KUSHI: If you leave it in, is that what you're saying?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
MR. KUSHI: Then you have a cap.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, although there's a cap -MR. KUSHI: Right. But then if you take out the middle portion...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --but can we add something in regards to mandating that they
spend up to 10 percent?
MR. KUSHI: If you're inclined to mandate a percentage, the whole paragraph should be revised.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
MR. KUSHI: It shouldn't come at the end.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Shouldn't come at the end?
MR. KUSHI: Yeah, I mean if . . . (inaudible) . . .
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay.
MR. KUSHI: But, again, that's.. .that would be a mandate. I think Ms. Baisa's concern was that these
programs be not limited to just certain staff people and licensees.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No, understand, yeah. But when I see the word "fund public
liquor-related educational or enforcement programs", I...in my mind, public is everybody.
MR. KUSHI: Correct. But again, you know, I must point out that the Liquor Department only has
control over its licensees.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Right.
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MR. KUSHI: You know, if you're into social, cultural program change—she not gonna like this—but it
would be better to have Ms. Ridao's department do a grant, Human Concerns, you know.
Because I really believe the Liquor Department has their hands full as it is right now.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: I would think.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay. Thank you. Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Chair, I hear very clearly what Corn. Counsel is saying and I agree with
him. But if you look at the agenda for today -CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: --the title of the resolution is, Approving for Inclusion in the Maui
County Legislative Package a State Bill Authorizing County Liquor Commissions to Provide
Funding for Alcohol Abuse Treatment and Prevention. I'd like that in that bottom part of this
area that talks about the 10 percent that we're thinking about putting in. And we're saying, no
less than 10 percent a year of fines accumulated may be used to fund public liquor-related
educational enforcement and, then we put in, alcohol abuse treatment and prevention. I want it
in there because I wanna make sure that it doesn't get interpreted, again, like it always has been
that all we do is take care of our licensees.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: 'Cause, otherwise, we're not gonna go anywhere.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You got that Staff? Okay. Do we have time to take up in the next meeting,
this item, before deadline?
MS. NAKATA: Mr. Chair, I believe the October 17 th meeting has been cancelled.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, uh-huh. Okay, we'll figure out a way to make it work.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We'll find a way to make it work. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. Just for your information or the Members' information,
the Big Island had come out with their own proposal, but theirs is increasing the taxes on liquor
to provide --41-
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COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Oh, good.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --educational type programs so...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh, okay. Well, you know, let them know what, you know, we're
contemplating -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, I will.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --please, Mr. Pontanilla. And, you know, multiple vehicles is maybe a better
approach.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Fine.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So what we'll.. .what I would recommend, Members, regarding this item
today is defer. We'll let the Staff work and...with Ms. Baisa's input, of course, on revising this.
And then the Chair will come up with a recommendation, either discharge or bring it back to
Committee for final consideration. Is that okay, Ms. Baisa?
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair, for any consideration. I really hope this
goes forward, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes. I know, I think most of us warma see action move forward especially with the
ability of the councils to have some flexibility on that specific revenue area.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: And by the way, I like the Big Island's idea, too.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: If that's, you know, if that's another venue or another opportunity for
funding, great.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Okay, with no objections, Members, we'll defer this item.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
ACTION: DEFER pending further discussion.
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ITEM POL-17:

MAUI BUSINESS PARK PHASE II PROJECT (CC 09-68)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Let us move quickly to Maui Business Park Phase II which is Policy Item 17. And
so I thank Mr. Chun for being present this morning. Mr. Chun has submitted a document of
information regarding, particularly as I understand it, or Condition 7 of Ordinance 3559 of 2008,
whereby the Committee this morning is asking regarding the status of land provided by
Alexander and Baldwin or A&B for affordable housing, community multi-purpose center and
park purposes in Kahului pursuant to Condition 7 of Ordinance 3559. So at this time, I'll ask
Mr. Chun. Thank you for your patience and waiting for this item, Mr. Chun. I'd just like to offer
you an opportunity to.. .if you warma summarize or provide any comments to please do so.
MR. CHUN: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Good morning, Members.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Good morning.
MR. CHUN: Thank you for having me here this morning. Just for the benefit of the Chair and the
Vice-Chair, actually, the other seven Members who are Members of the Planning Committee
actually took this matter up on Monday -CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. CHUN: --as well. So for the record, I'll just make a brief...provide a brief summary of the work
that's occurred in the context of Condition No. 7, if that's okay with the Chairman?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. CHUN: Thank you. The requirement for provision of lands up.. .about 50 acres, approximately
50 acres: 40 acres for affordable housing purposes, 7 acres for a Kahului community center and
3 acres for park purposes has been in the works since the zoning was established at Maui
Business Park in 2008. And we've been working in earnest with the Department of Housing and
Human Concerns and with the Parks Department to move towards being able to provide them
with entitled land in the area that Alexander and Baldwin owns just beyond the Maui Lani border
in Kahului. The status of those entitlement efforts have included preparing and...preparing a
burial treatment plan and having it reviewed by the Maui Lanai Islands Burial Council, having
the State Historic Preservation Division subsequently accept that plan in September of 2010.
And in August of that same year, the petition for Land Use Commission Boundary Amendment
was submitted to the State Land Use Commission along with a draft environmental impact
statement. In November of 2011, the DEIS was accepted by the State Land Use Commission as
a final EIS. Subsequently, the LUC took up its process in reviewing the underlying petition for
the area and took affirmative action on that petition in June of this year. The remaining
entitlements involve, you know, County-based efforts which start with the General Plan Update.
The lands are included in the General Plan Committee's work which reflects inclusion in the
Urban Growth Boundaries of this area. And the follow up to that, of course, is submission of the
zoning change and Community Plan Amendment which is in the works right now. The
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application is being prepared by Munekiyo and Hiraga, and we anticipate that coming to the
Planning Department or being submitted to the Planning Department next year. So subsequent to
zoning, we'll be able to make the.. .create the parcels that will be donated.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. CHUN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Anything else, Mr. Chun, that...and, again, we know that, by agenda, we only can
talk about Condition 7 today.
MR. CHUN: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So...
MR. CHUN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: And we know that Mr. Couch already took up components of pretty much the same
areas of this project. Have you been able to work with the State since the Senate President is
moving over his regional park forward and it's gonna be pretty much abutting this project area?
MR. CHUN: Correct, yeah. The State Department of Land and Natural Resources, through its Parks
Planning Division, has been in contact with us. The impetus for that, of course, was
Senate President Tsutsui's vision for establishing a State park facility within or at the boundary
basically of Maui Lani within this Project District area. They are currently working to plan for a
park area. They are in due diligence for, you know, acquisition of the lands.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That has not been completed yet, Mr. Chun?
MR. CHUN: That's correct, Mr. Hokama.
CHAIR HOKAMA: How long do you foresee, prior to that component being completed?
MR. CHUN: Really, the State is in the driver's seat as far as that is concerned. They have their own
processes that they need -CHAIR HOKANIA: Right.
MR. CHUN: --to go through. So, yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well the reason I'm asking is I just hope that we would...you, your
company with the State and then with our departments, kinda, you know, try work it out so that
the road system is --
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MR. CHUN: Absolutely.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --makes it, you know, it's a connected system that makes sense.
MR. CHUN: Absolutely. In fact, the planning with the.. .in conjunction with the, you know, what's
Senator Tsutsui has envisioned is very much...the other day, Mr. Pontanilla referred to a 90-acre
area. And really, that's what it is because in addition to the areas that the State is acquiring, the
County's community center would be, you know, abut that as would a school site.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MR. CHUN: So, really, it's a very large, public area of approximately 90 acres as Mr. Pontanilla had
mentioned.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So that, yeah, that's just my concern, yeah, Mr. Chun, that hopefully we can
plan well whereby the road systems, where the parks are, where the homes are, really makes
sense -MR. CHUN: Absolutely.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --for the future residents as well as, you know, if we are gonna eventually be asked
to accept the State's development, park development, we're gonna need those houses to help pay
the bill to maintain that park.
MR. CHUN: Yeah. And I...and thank you for bringing that up, Mr. Hokama because I just warma,
since I have the floor at the moment, I just wanted to share that we learn from talking with Parks
staff at the State that, you know, whereas on Oahu, the State has actually built and funded parks
for the benefit of the City and County. They've actually not done that on the neighbor islands.
So we're very fortunate that, you know, our Maui leadership at the State Legislature is able to
bring home that sort of resource to us where it's not been available in the past.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well it's because Maui County has always been ahead of the curve so the State
uses our parks. Mister—let's see—I guess it's between Mr. Victorino and Mr. Pontanilla. It's
borderline so we'll start with Mr. Pontanilla. Any questions on...regarding Condition 7 with
Mr. Chun?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No. I really warma say, thank you, Mr. Chun—although I might
not...I not gonna be here next year—that, you know, I'd like to see this project in fruition. I
know it satisfied some master planning monies for that particular 50 acres. But my one request
to you and A&B is that you kinda help us out in building this community center and, you know,
partner, you know, private-public partnership is good. And I look forward, maybe in a couple of
years, when it does come into fruition. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Mr. Victorino, any questions for Mr. Chun or comments on this
item today?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No questions. And, again, it is our hope that this will be
completed in the not too distant future. You know, Kahului is long needed a much larger
community center. The community center that exists now is very inadequate for the community
that has grown especially now with the extension of Maui Lani -CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --and your Waiale projects that are looking to come on line in the
not too distant future. So I think the time is right. And whatever assistance we can be to make
sure that comes to fruition, Mr. Chair, I think that's what we stand ways to assist you in any way
we can. We just need to get it done. And so if we can get the land, get that done, and we can
push forward, that would be greatly appreciated. This community really has awaited a long time
for this. And like Mr. Pontanilla said, he'll be not here in this Chamber, but I know he'll be
nearby so we'll make sure whenever that grand opening occurs, he'll be the first one in line.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, we.. .is there any questions for Mr. Chun at this time? I would like to
ask Planning and Department and Human Concerns for their comments, also. Mr. Chun, thanks.
MR. CHUN: Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If you'd take a seat, please? Thank you. Why don't we have Planning and Human
Concerns come up? We have our Deputy Director of Planning as well as our Director of
Department of Housing and Human Concerns. So thank you for being here, ladies. Whoever
would like to go first, please. Ms. Ridao?
MS. RIDAO: Good morning, Chair; and good morning, Council members.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Good morning.
MS. RIDAO: The Department has been in regular and, you know, communications with Alexander and
Baldwin. They have kept us in the loop as far as their planning is concerned regarding the
Waiale project. We were also participating in the Land Use Commission hearings that took place
during the summer. So we have been actively in communication and working with Alexander
and Baldwin, and we feel very comfortable that they are keeping us in the loop. So the precise
location of the housing component has not been finalized. I know that Alexander and Baldwin is
trying to accommodate some of the planning issues that have come forward. And so I think once
all of those have been addressed, we will probably come up with a location for the 40-acre
housing area. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: So, Director, so the Committee can understand your response. When you say
"planning issues" would they be engineering issues, drainage issues, well what kinda...
MS. RIDAO: The issue that came to my attention was that planning has requested a greenway or a
greenbelt that is part of the roadway, the large roadway. I think it's the Kamehameha extension.
And so because of the initial location of the 40 acres for housing -CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh.
MS. RIDAO: --because of this greenbelt, it may affect the location of the housing 40 acres. But that has
not yet been finalized, I know they're still working on it.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The greenway is a...not a condition of zoning.
MS. RIDAO: No it's not, but it has been requested, I think, by the Planning Department.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Well if it doesn't work, it doesn't work. You know, the Department cannot add
conditions to Council action. Well we'll make sure they come to terms with who makes policy.
Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman, thank you. You know, and I just need to ask because,
you know, couple days ago, you know, I was quoted in the paper. And I appeared kinda mean
and angry at Maui Land and...I mean, excuse me, at A&B, but you know what, perhaps that
anger should shift to Planning. You know, because, you know, the whole thrust of it all was the
40 acres because it was the potential for affordable housing. And we keep talking about tearing
down barriers in order for projects like this to move forward. And if it's a greenbelt or a
greenway, you gotta be kidding. I mean, you know, they've gotta be other options or other
opportunities to prevent, you know, projects from moving forward. There's enough obstacles
without bureaucrats adding ridiculous things to projects that need to move forward. So, you
know, I just think that we've waited long enough and it's time to get real with projects like this
because I still no get it. I mean, you know. . . (inaudible). . .
MS. RIDAO: If I may.. .oh.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: You know, we just need to come to an understanding because I know
Ms. Ridao and A&B has been working together for a long period of time. And I'm hoping
it...this is not what's causing unnecessary delays.
MS. RIDAO: If I may respond -COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Please.
MS. RIDAO: --Member Mateo? When you're planning a large parcel as you are and all of the
entitlement processes that you have to go through, I think we are on target. Four years is not a
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long time to go through all of the processes. I feel we are on target. I think the timing is right.
We are approaching the zoning and Land Use, the Planning Committee and Planning
Department's issues so I feel very comfortable. I feel we're on target, we are communicating, we
have met with the Planning Department as far as what some of their suggestions are so I believe
that this will be a well-planned out community.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. And maybe not right now, but I would like to get an
understanding as to the requirement of a greenbelt or, you know, greenway that was an additional
I guess add on to a requirement because it sure as hell wasn't ours. So somebody gotta, you
know, at least let us know because, to me, let's deal with reality first. So at this point,
Mr. Chairman, I'm just totally irritated with a project that continues to get stuck either on State
side or County side, but this damn bureaucracy gotta stop. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. We'll allow Ms. Chouteau [sic] her opportunity to share
her thoughts with us regarding Condition 7. So Ms. Chouteau [sic] is our Deputy Director, your
comments, please?
MS. McLEAN: Thank you, Chair; and good morning, Chair and Committee Members. We have our
Staff Planner, Danny Dias, here. He was the one who drove the Department's efforts with the
State Land Use Commission proceeding, and he can clarify some of the details. I believe the
greenway that's being talked about is at the Maui Island Plan level so that is before the Council's
General Plan Committee, it's not the Planning Department. I warma say that emphatically, this is
not a Planning Department requirement. The Chair and Committee Members, you're absolutely
right, the Planning Department does not have the authority to impose zoning or other conditions
of that nature, that does lie with the Council. So this is part of the Maui Island Plan. The
Planning Department did participate in the State District Boundary Amendment process with the
Land Use Commission along with Director Ridao's team. We don't have anything to add to what
Mr. Chun commented in terms of progress of fulfilling the condition. They had to go through the
State District Boundary Amendment process, first, and the environmental review process. And I
believe at some point next year, they'll be submitting their County entitlements: zoning and
community plan which, of course, will come to the Council for imposition of whatever
conditions the Council feels appropriate for the project.
CHAIR HOKANIA: So.. .I'm sorry to...
MS. McLEAN: No, please.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So these, more or less, 50 acres in...or total: 40 for housing, 7 for community
center, 3 for potential park, that has not been subdivided out yet?
MS. McLEAN: Correct, they would need their entitlements to be able to subdivide those parcels for
those uses.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Okay.
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MS. McLEAN: So the zoning and community plan would have to be established before they could
subdivide and dedicate.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that clarification. Anything else you'd like to hear...share at
this time, Deputy Director?
MS. McLEAN: I'll leave it at that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, and we appreciate that comment. Okay, Members, you heard our two
ladies that represents Planning and Housing and Human Concerns so any questions for them?
I'll just tell you that, you know, I understand Mr. Mateo's frustration. You know, just on our
Lanai County project, it's my experience that the greatest resistance we get is County agencies,
believe it or not. But I've been working on this Lanai project for years, Members, and some
agencies are very cooperative and some I believe they think they work for somebody else, and I
wish they would.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair?
CHAIR HOKANIA: Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah. You know, I know Ms. Ridao has been working really
hard with Mr. Chun in trying to get this thing off the ground. In fact, we set aside a lot of money
to do the master planning in previous years. And, you know, I share your frustration in regards
to your project because I remember you telling me, you know, it's not easy, it takes a long time.
And if our own departments are gonna stymie us, well hopefully all working together to get this
affordable housing project going, you know, for the County of Maui and not be, you know,
sometimes we get into our own silo and we just stop. I hope the objective is to, you know,
provide affordable housing to our community. And here we have 40 acres or 50 acres that can be
utilized for our people of our County. But I think what Ms. Ridao had said, working with A&B
all of these years, I...you know, gotta be patient, really gotta be patient. So it's gonna happen, I
don't know when; but hopefully in the end, you know, we'll all be proud about, you know, the
donation by A&B in regards to affordable housing. And hopefully they share in this community
center with us, I'm hoping, and the additional 3 acres for park for that area. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Uh-huh, thank you, Mister. .the only reason I brought up the subdivision is
because if it's done before the end of this calendar year, the changes in value in assessment,
potentially gives us more revenue for next cycle. And that's why, for me, I'm looking at timing
and ability of us to accomplish certain goals because, for me, it's gonna what help pays the bill
during...once we, hopefully, move to construction. Mr. Couch, you know, as our Planning
Committee, and I know you had this earlier in the week so I apologize that we didn't work our
agendas more coordinated, do you have any questions regarding Condition 7 with our resource
people?
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COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Not so much on the condition, on something that Ms. Ridao said. And
I did warma move it to this meeting, but I got overridden by my Committee so we discussed it
anyway.
CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I'm not...no, not a problem, Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Ms. Ridao, you mentioned that it was four years was not too.. .not a
bad number, it was moving right along, is that what you were saying?
MS. RIDAO: For the entire process of entitlement that Michele, Deputy Planning Director, explained. I
feel we're on schedule.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay. Is that—and maybe Ms. McLean and...or Ms. Ridao—four
years seems like a pretty long time for somebody to try and get something done. Is that
something that is on our side that we're kind of...all the processes that they have to go through
on our side or is it back and forth with them saying, well, we'd like you to change this and then
they come back, you know, some back-and-forth stuff. Because, you know, my Committee is
also trying to reduce the time it takes to get some of these things going. And, you know, if we
can change that from four years to two years, is that something that we, on the County side, can
do or is it just the back and...give and take, back and forth is what's causing this?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Chouteau [sic]?
MS. McLEAN: There are quite a...there...there's a large variety of factors that go into the timing. With
the Waiale project, I don't know that there was much on the County's side that could've been
done to date to expedite that because the initial entitlement hurdles are at the State level with the
State Land Use Commission and environmental review. Once the ball is in the County's court,
once they submit their community plan amendment and change in zoning applications, then, yes,
you can hold our feet to the fire on processing those 'cause then those will be up to the Planning
Department to process and then taking it to the Planning Commission and then to Council. But
the initial portion for discretionary approvals was at the State level. From the developer's side,
you know, the timing of these with the economy, with whatever projects they had going on, I'm
sure that they had to revisit a number of their projects to determine prioritization and which ones
to move forward with, where to put their resources. So I would guess that some of that factored
in to this. I would like to make a comment, just a general comment, the Council as well as the
Planning Commission has expressed frustration in projects not moving forward where they
receive their entitlements and then they don't get built. They come in for time extensions and so
forth and conditions don't get fulfilled like the conditions we're talking about today. At the same
time, though, when those projects are approved, oftentimes, there are some pretty heady
conditions on them that changes the nature of their development scenario. I did work in the
private sector for a few years and have seen when projects are initially penciled out, you have to
have a certain return on investment to get your financing and usually that's.. .you don't have a
whole lot of cushion with that number. And then you go through the entitlement process and
conditions get added. And the conditions I, you know, come from the community, come from
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agencies, they're responsible, they're reasonable, it...I'm not saying that the conditions are
unfounded, but that changes the development scenario. It changes the return on investment; it
changes the financial aspect of that project. So it's a very different development scenario
post-entitlement. And so where a developer might start out saying, yeah, we're gonna pursue
this right away, they have to revisit that project as a whole with conditions and so forth to
determine, okay, how are we gonna make this work and how are we gonna time it out? I would
imagine that some of that has come into play. 'Cause it was the Maui Business Park project with
the conditions being fulfilled at Waiale, so how those proceeded and how they fit together. So
it. .1 mean it's a difficult balance for the developer and for the Council to weigh out the
conditions and the benefits of the project. Thank you for letting me share that, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKANIA: Thank you, Deputy Director. Anything else, Mr. Couch?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: No, that's it. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Well anything as your Chair, I would say is that the applicant agrees to the
condition, okay. So, you know, it's their decision at the end of the day. So if they making
decisions, they don't have a clue of what they're agreeing to, then shame on them. But the
community shouldn't suffer for their bad judgment. Anything else on this, Members, for either
Ms. Chouteau [sic] from Planning, Ms. Ridao from Housing and Human Concerns, is there a
need for the planner? Ms. Chouteau [sic] was kind enough to bring the planner. Is there a need
for the planner? I'm pretty sure he heard the comments of the Committee. Okay. Are we gonna
just defer or file this one?
MS. NAKATA: It's up to the body as to whether you feel you'll be wanting to schedule this for further
discussion?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, the Chair would recommend filing of this item. May I have a motion to
file?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. I have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Ms. Baisa. Any further
discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion, please say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say, "no". Motion passes with nine "ayes", no "noes".

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.
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NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending FILING of communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ladies, thank you for your presence -MS. McLEAN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --we appreciate. And thank you very much for making the time, Mr. Chun. We
know you came twice on the same matter this week so thank you.

ITEM POL-1(28): LITIGATION MATTERS (WILLIAM REVIS, ANTHONY LEVOY V. KENT R.
SMITH, ET AL., CIVIL 10-1-0672(1); KAHAKULOA ACRES PRIVATE WATER
COMPANY, INC., ET AL. V. KENT R. SMITH, ET AL., CIVIL 08-1-0617(3)) (CC 11-30)

CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, we have one last item which is under Litigation Matters. It is Policy
Item 1(28). We do have a item William Revis, Anthony Levoy v. Kent R. Smith.. .oh, let me
read this again, I got it wrong. William Revis, Anthony Levoy v. Kent R. Smith, et al., Civil No.
10-1-0672(1); Kahakuloa Acres Private Water Company, Inc. et al v. Kent R. Smith et al; Civil
No. 08-1-0617(3). And we have a correspondence, September 26, 2012, from Corporation
Counsel providing us with a proposed resolution entitling, requesting authorized settlement of
the above. And just made a copy of the complaints. This morning we have Ms. Lovell. Are
you.. .who's gonna be the lead on this, you, Ms. Lovell?
MS. LOVELL: Yes. Thank you, Chair Hokama. And Mimi Johnston from our Department is here as
well.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So, ladies, whoever is gonna share comments in open session. I know that
you have a request for executive session.
MS. LOVELL: Thank you, Chair and Members of the Committee. As indicated by the title, the County
is involved in two pieces of litigation which have been consolidated arising out of a private water
system in Kahakuloa. We've been involved in this litigation for some years; however, we did not
receive a written settlement demand from the Plaintiff until a couple of weeks ago. This session
is our opportunity to discuss with you that settlement demand as well as to give you an
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update.. .a status update on the cases and to give our recommendations and legal advice. Given
the fact that this matter is in active litigation, I would request a...an executive session pursuant to
Section 92-5 of the Hawaii Revised Statutes so that we may freely discuss issues pertaining to
the powers, duties, privileges, immunities, and liabilities of the County.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Members, you have any questions regarding what was just shared by
Corporation Counsel? If not, the Chair is open to a motion to enter into executive session
pursuant to Section 92-5(a)(4), Hawaii Revised Statutes.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Mr. Chair?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Before you go into this motion, we wanted to mention that one of the
plaintiffs, apparently, is also a client of one of...the board that I'm on, that Ms. Cochran and I are
on. I don't know if that's a conflict or not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Please clarify so that the Chair can make a...work toward a decision.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: On the Akaku board, one of our...I'm sorry, our...not our clients, but
we're their client, is Mr. Levoy's from Peake/Levoy; and he does work on behalf of Akaku
or...and Akaku Holdings. So I'm not sure if there's a conflict there or not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Corporation Counsel Kushi, you have any comment to share with the Chair at this
time on this request whether there's conflict or not?
MS. LOVELL: I believe I can take a stab at that, Chair Hokama. I, personally, don't see the fact that
Mr. Levoy, who's a businessman and involved in I'm sure a number of organizations. The fact
that he works with certain Members of the Council on Akaku, I don't think that really has
anything to do with the lawsuit in which he is a party. And I personally don't see any conflict
between your work with him in that regard and the matters that we would be discussing in
relation to this lawsuit.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you. I just wanted to bring that up. Ms. Cochran and I both...
MS. LOVELL: Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: No, I. .the Chair appreciates your openness in declaring a potential situation. So
hearing Corporation Counsel, unless either of you can inform the Chair that you are not able to
make an open and free decision based on information and facts provided you in executive
session, that the Chair would rule there is no conflict and for you to continue to participate.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, good. Thank you, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. The Chair is now open to that motion for executive session according to
Section 92-5(a)(4) of the Hawaii Revised Statutes. Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Ms. Baisa to enter into executive
session on Litigation Matters, Policy Item 1(28). Any further discussion? If not, all in favor of
the motion, please say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say, "no". Motion passes with nine, zero.

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: APPROVE; RECESS open meeting and CONVENE executive meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We shall be in recess for executive session. . . . (gavel). . .

RECESS: 11:33 a.m.
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RECONVENE: 12:38 p.m.
CHAIR HOKAMA: . . .(gavel). . . The Policy Committee shall reconvene in open session, Members.
Members, we have just completed our executive session on Policy Item 1(28). The Chair's
recommendation would be to recommend approval of a proposed resolution entitled, Authorizing
Settlement of William Revis, Anthony Levoy Versus Kent R. Smith, et al., Civil
No. 10-1-0672(1); and Kahakuloa Acres Private Water System, Inc. et al. Versus Kent R. Smith
et al.; Civil No. 08-1-0617(3) as discussed within the parameters of...during executive session.
Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER BAISA: Second.
CHAIR HOKAMA: I have a motion made by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Ms. Baisa. Members, are there
any further discussion on the motion? Having none, all in favor of the motion, please say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say, "no". Motion passes with nine "ayes".

VOTE:

AYES:

Chair Hokama, Vice-Chair Carroll, and Councilmembers
Baisa, Cochran, Couch, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and
White.

NOES:

None.

EXC.:

None.

ABSENT: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
MOTION CARRIED
ACTION: Recommending ADOPTION of resolution.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Members; and it's a long day. This meeting is adjourned.
. . .(gavel). . .

ADJOURN: 12:39 p.m.
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